
Sunday, January 26, 1896

Pilgrim Church, Duluth, Minnesota

25th Anniversary Sermon by Rev. Edward McArthur Noyes

"That ye not be slothful, but followers of them who through 
faith and patience inherit the promises"   Hebrews 6:12

There is a proverb which runneth in this wise, "the pigmy 
on the giant's shoulders can see farther than the giant".  
The past is the Titan upon whose shoulders we of today may 
stand and have a wider vision than any giant of former 
days, pigmies though we be.  But we must climb up first.  
We may know more of God than did Socrates; more of society 
than is revealed in "The Republic" or "Utopia"; more of the 
wonders of the universe than did Newton or Kepler, Faraday 
or Ampire [sp]; pages even more of Jesus Christ than Paul 
and Peter; but we must stand upon their shoulders, upon the 
vantage ground of their experience.  For us all scholars 
have toiled in thought, for us all poets have had their 
visions, for us all martyrs for truth have died, for us all 
the struggles of history, the triumphs of field and forum 
if we make them our own.  Other men have labored that we 
might enter into their labors.

This historic sense of the value of the past is marked in 
the writers of the Bible.  The great authors of the Bible 
are all men of keen historic sense.  The writers of the New 
Testament each and all illustrate their teachings and 
enforce their appeals by historic examples.  Paul has a 
philosophy of history and his sense of the divine purpose 
sustains him in his superhuman labors.  Peter makes his 
first epistle one long historic analogy on which to base 
his stirring exhortation.  In our text he surveys as from 
some lofty eminence the three great continents of time, 
alike incomprehensible, the past, the present and the 
future.  From the past he hears through the mist the voices 
of inspiring memories.  In that little portion of the 
present lying clearly defined at our feet he sees the fit 
opportunity for faith and patience, and his eye pierces 



through the haze that shuts the future from our view, but 
which even to us is shot through with the vision of glory 
and his voice rings with the triumph of assured hope.  
These are great words which he has brought together here, 
assurance hops [sp] and inheritance: faith, patience and 
diligence.  Here are mighty spiritual forces, unmeasured 
blessings.  What is their connection with each other?  How 
do they stand related to the pilgrimage whose progress he 
describes?  He sets before us the allied truths.  It is the 
life of faith, of patience and diligence that flowers at 
the end with the assurance of hope, and to this life we are 
summoned by the immortal memory of the sainted dead.  That 
is his message from the past, and as we stand today at a 
memorable epoch in the life of Pilgrim church, it may be 
well for us to hear his message and consider its meaning 
for us.

He sets before us the Christian pilgrimage, from its first 
steps of faith to its triumphant entrance into the 
inheritance of the saints of light, and as the essential 
condition of that pilgrimage he asserts at the outset that 
it must be a life of faith.  But what is this faith?  The 
word has various meanings in the New Testament.  Sometimes 
it means confidence in God; sometimes faith in some 
particular divine act or promise as in Christ's miracles; 
sometimes it means faith in the promises of God, and this 
last is the special meaning in this epistle - trust in the 
promises of God.  But this bare statement is far from 
expressing all that faith means to the author of this 
epistle.  It is a vivid sense of God's presence that makes 
it possible for us like Moses to endure as seeing Him who 
is invisible.  It is an enlargement of our mental horizon 
so that we become citizens of heaven, companions of the 
saints and angels, friends of God.

This faith is an essential element of genuine Christianity.  
It is an absolutely necessary condition of attaining that 
calm assurance of hope which the text describes as the 
crown of Christian development.  The tendency of the 
present age is to lose the sense of life's true proportion 
by an exaggerated emphasis upon the present.  Wordsworth 
sings truly: "This world is too much with us, Getting and 
spending we lay waste our powers."



In the anxiety for the seen and temperal [sp] we lose sight 
of the unseen and eternal.  Christ never forgot the future.  
He taught us to take the larger view and reduce the menace 
of threatening evils to its real significance, and when we 
see life from His standpoint and in His light, we are 
delivered from the fear of death and the petty view which 
makes misfortune overwhelming.

The second condition of this pilgrimage which the next 
names is patience.  This word brings before us the whole 
problem of Christian experience.  The whole problem of 
Christian experience is this - how shall faith ripen and 
grow clearer, stronger, more assured under life's schooling 
of disappointment and sorrow?  The apostle answers "by 
means of patience and diligence.  Faith and hope are 
natural to youth, but the vision splendid grows dim as 
years advance and cares accumulate, until often to the 
maturer mind doubt grows natural and faith seems hard, 
while hope no longer beckons onward.  To such an experience 
life becomes a weary tread mill and death but an exchange 
of weariness for woe.  This is not the right view of life.  
This is still a good world for the ends for which it was 
made.  The making of the world was but the preparation for 
the making of man - man is yet in the making.  The process 
which goes on in individual life is the great world process 
in miniature.  God is busy making man.  By all the course 
of human history, by the very passions and follies of men 
which eventually teach their lessons of experience, by the 
example of His son, by the revelation of His wisdom, the 
indwelling of His spirit and the witness of His church, He 
is still making man.  It is one of the great truths of the 
Bible rediscovered in the present age, that humanity is one 
living organism and that we are bound together in a slow 
unfolding of development until we all come with the fulness 
of the stature of Christ.

Finally we come to the value of past examples in enforcing 
these lessons.  The apostle holds up before his readers the 
two types of life.  Both start with the elements of the 
gospel, that rudimentary knowledge of it which comes to us 
all in Christian communities as part of our birthright and 
early education.  Some he pictures who under the testing of 
life have lost their faith and hope and courage.  Nothing 
more remains to be done for them that God can do and their 



care is hopeless unless they can return to Him.  Others, 
under the same discipline, come through faith, patience and 
diligent service into serene and fruitful old age, radiant 
with the promise of hope.  It is the province of the past 
to summon us by is illustrious examples to this diligence 
and this happy issue.

We do not need to go back to Abraham and David for examples 
of faith and patience.  We do not even recall those heroes 
of faith, the later pilgrims, whose name we bear and whose 
memory we cherish.  The single quarter century of this 
church's life furnishes us examples enough for our 
inspiration.  If we have been able to accomplish anything 
for Christ, according to our faith, patience and diligence 
has [sp] been our reward.  And today our hearts are full of 
memories of our sainted dead who share with us in these 
rejoicings, and who having inherited the promise, exhort us 
to diligence and hope.  The great voice from heaven which 
John heard had many familiar tones of his former comrades 
calling to him: "Come up hither".  Can we not recognize 
unforgotten voices in the summons of the past today?  Never 
has Pilgrim church failed to rally around its pastor in the 
past, and whatever may be the trials of the future, I am 
sure that you will still be found bringing forth fruit with 
patience and meriting that sublime description of the 
Christian hero: "One who never turned his back, but march 
breast forward; Never dreamed, tho' right were worsted, 
wrong could triumph; Held we fall to rise again, are 
baffled to fight better, sleep to awake."  

So may we all be followers of them until we too obtain the 
promise.
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